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APPROVED MINUTES OF ANC 6A

September 8, 2005

Miner Elementary School, 601 15th St. NE

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT

6A01: Robyn Holden

6A02: Joe Fengler, Chair

6A03: Cody Rice 

6A04: Nick Alberti, Treasurer

6A05: Mary Beatty

6A06: Marc Borbely, Secretary

6A07: Gladys Mack

6A08: Mfon Ibangha, Vice-Chair

CALL TO ORDER & ADOPTION OF MINUTES
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m. Mr. Fengler said Ms. Mack had informed him that she would be a few minutes late. Mr. Fengler moved to adopt the draft agenda as presented. On Mr. Ibangha's motion and without objection, "Response to Katrina" was added as an item under new business. On Mr. Fengler's motion and without objection, "Sherwood Community Fun Day and Senior Citizen Day" was added as an item under new business. The agenda as amended was adopted without objection. On Mr. Fengler's motion and without objection, the July minutes were accepted as presented.

COMMUNITY COMMENTS

A fire department representative announced a program that allows residents to request free home inspections.

SINGLE-MEMBER DISTRICT REPORTS

Mr. Alberti announced a meeting on September 19, 6 p.m., at Maury Elementary School, regarding evening security issues for the playground at Maury. 

Ms. Holden said there have been public safety problems at 10th and K NE, and she has been meeting with an assistant chief of police to seek solutions.

Mr. Ibangha said that beginning on October 6, his SMD meetings will be held at Mount Moriah Baptist Church, at 1636 East Capital St. NE, rather than at Eliot Junior High School, because the principal at Eliot had started requesting fees for use of the school.

Mr. Borbely said the school board had approved a request from the Metropolitan Police Department to lease the Old Miner school building for administrative uses.

Mr. Fengler said DDOT had repaved a Linden Place alleyway at the end of August, and he announced that a pilot program would be established by the Metropolitan Police Department to use digital still cameras as security devices in his SMD.

OFFICER REPORTS

Secretary

Mr. Borbely reported that photocopying of the September agenda packages (190 copies) had cost the ANC more than $1,000. On Mr. Borbely's motion and without objection, the ANC requested that the Outreach Committee revisit the ANC's practice of making 190 copies of the package monthly.

Treasurer

Mr. Alberti presented the July and August Treasurer's Reports. He presented an ending checking account balance of $11,101.52, after checks were disbursed as follows: $500 to KidPower DC; $127.50 to Robert Weiner; $502 to Spingarn PTA; and $1,611.45 to Kinkos. The savings account ending balance was $4,142.13. On Mr. Alberti's motion and without objection, the reports were accepted and the disbursements were approved.

Mr. Alberti presented the third quarter financial report. On Mr. Alberti's motion and without objection, the third quarter financial report was accepted.

Mr. Alberti moved to authorize spending of up to $3,200 for 12 months of advertising in the Hill Rag and DC North and up to $2,200 in the Voice of the Hill. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Alberti moved to authorize spending of up to $225 to continue renting a PO Box, for 12 months. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Alberti moved to authorize spending of up to $600 for ANC photocopying, plus up to $50 for each committee and $50 for each SMD, for the upcoming month. After a brief discussion about whether $600 would be sufficient, Mr. Alberti amended the amount for ANC photocopying, without objection, from $600 to $1,200. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Alberti presented a draft budget for FY06, to be updated and considered at the October ANC meeting.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
Alcohol Beverage Licensing Committee

Ms. Beatty moved to adopt the ABL Committee's proposed changes to the ANC's standard Voluntary Agreement for CT and CR licenses. She said these changes were made after the Alcohlic Beverage Regulation Administration had raised concerns about provisions in the ANC's standard agreement. Mr. Borbely moved to retain the current language prohibiting cover charges, or alternatively asked that cover charges be limited, to keep $20 cover charges from keeping neighbors out. Mr. Borbely's motion failed to receive a second. Ms. Beatty's motion passed without objection.
[whereupon Ms. Mack entered.]

Ms. Beatty moved to amend the voluntary agreements for Rock N Roll Hotel, Red and Black, Beehive, Argonaut, the Pug, and Granville Moore's to reflect the new standard voluntary agreement. The motion passed without objection. 

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee's report was accepted without objection.

Economic Development & Zoning Committee

I. CLUCK-U CHICKEN

Mr. Rice moved to appeal the Certificate of Occupancy for Cluck-U Chicken to the Board of Zoning Adjustment.

Mr. Rice recounted the recent history of Blimpies. He said that in response to the BZA order on Blimpies, DCRA had given the establishment 10 days to either obtain a special exception or meet the restaurant requirements. Blimpies did neither within 10 days, and DCRA revoked its Certificate of Occupancy.

Mr. Rice said DCRA officials feel they may have made a mistake granting a restaurant C of O to Taste of Jamaica but say they made the right decision in granting one to Cluck-U Chicken at the end of July. He said he had asked DCRA officials to bring copies of the C of O and floor plan to the August Committee meeting, but they did not. He said Mr. Fengler had also been in contact with DCRA. He said he received a call today saying they were ready to be picked up.

He said because Cluck-U's uses more than 10% of floor space for queuing or on-site consumption and primarily serves its food and drink in disposable containers and provides disposable tableware, it should have been classified a fast-food restaurant, triggering community notice and special exceptionr requirements. 

Ms. Holden asked how much time DCRA had been given to answer the Committee's questions regarding the C of O. Mr. Rice said there hadn't been a fixed deadline, but Mr. Stanley had said he would provide any information sought and asked Mr. Rice to contact him by phone.

Mr. Ibangha said he would be fine appealing, especially since the SMD representative of the area (Mr. Fengler) was requesting an appeal, but he said he would like further explanation as to why Mr. Rice believes DCRA issued the C of O in error. He challenged Mr. Rice's use of solely personal observation rather than documents to measure the establishment's uses of space.

Mr. Borbely said he did not believe the C of O was issued in error. He said the establishment's queuing space was about 5%, and certainly less than 10%, and so did not trigger DCRA's definition of fast food. He said BZA's interpretation that the 10% rule required including on-premises consumption in addition to queuing space made no sense, because then every restaurant would exceed 10% and meet that criteria for fast food, and then any restaurant using disposible utensils would be automatically classified fast food. Mr. Borbely also said that aside from the legal question, he wasn't sure he wanted to oppose this type of establishment on H Street: relatively high-priced restaurants are coming; H Street should retain a balance.

Mr. Fengler said he thinks the establishment is nice, and he has nothing against it in particular, but his constituents have asked him in no uncertain terms to seek an appeal of the certificate of occupancy. He said there are enough questions about whether DCRA erred in granting the C of O to make an appeal worthwhile.

Mr. Rice moved to amend his primary motion to clarify that Rich Luna, a resident, and Mr. Rice would represent the ANC in front of the Board of Zoning Adjustment. The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Alberti said he would support the appeal as a sort of placeholder, to ensure that the ANC could appeal if necessary. Ms. Beatty agreed. Mr. Luna said he wasn't yet taking the position that DCRA had erred in granting the C of O, but he urged that the ANC appeal as a placeholder.
Mr. Barnard, a Cluck-U manager, said he had served Mr. Fengler tonight with silverware, and could easily adjust his use of floor space. "What do you want?" he asked.

Victor McKoy, a resident, said the establishment could have a positive effect in the neighborhood. He said he worried that an appeal could lead to the establishment being shut down, as happened at Blimpies.

Elizabeth Nelson, a resident, said feelings about Cluck-U are irrelevant: this is a question of due process and the city having failed to do its job.

Dana, a resident, asked what's wrong with a mix of food establishments.

Mr. Fengler moved to amend the primary motion to add a request that the Economic Development Committee, at its next meeting, consider any further information received from DCRA by that time and reassess whether the ANC should withdraw its appeal.

Ms. Holden moved to amend Mr. Fengler's amendment such that the ANC would not appeal tonight but would decide whether or not to appeal at the next Economic Development Committee meeting. Ms. Holden said that a week is a short time for a government agency to produce information, and she said appealing before receiving the information would be putting the cart before the horse.

Mr. Alberti said he is concerned about the mix of businesses on H Street: there are already too many fast food places. He said this would not shut down the business: the business could just get a special exception. He said he just wants the ANC to be able to have its say.

Mr. Rice said he believed the C of O was issued around July 26, which would mean the ANC could appeal only until September 26, and so a decision to appeal at the next Zoning Committee meeting, on September 27, would no longer be timely.

Ms. Holden's motion failed 3-5-0, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting against the motion.

Mr. Borbely said he supported waiting to appeal. He said he was angry at DCRA for not providing the requested information in time but that it would be unfair to penalize the business owner for DCRA's incompetence. 

Mr. Borbely moved to amend Mr. Fengler's amendment such that the ANC would appeal if it does not receive a detailed response from DCRA the following day. The motion failed 3-5-0, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting against the motion.

Mr. Alberti moved to add the words "if appropriate" to Mr. Fengler's motion, so the Committee would not be required to make a recommendation on withdrawal of the appeal if, for example, DCRA has not provided any new information. The motion passed 5-2-1, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting in support of the motion and Mr. Borbely and Mr. Ibangha voting against.

Mr. Fengler's amendment passed 5-1-2, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting in support of the motion.

The main motion, to appeal but ask the committee to consider withdrawing the appeal at its next meeting if appropriate, passed 5-3-0, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting in support of the motion.

II. OTHER ITEMS
Mr. Rice moved to send a letter to NCRC, DC Council, Deputy Mayor Stanley Jackson and Representative Norton stressing the importance of resolving the ownership of the old police station (525 9th St. NE) and firehouse (1451 Maryland Ave.  NE) so that redevelopment can occur, and to send the letter of December 10, 2004, to NCRC outlining use recommendations for the old police station. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Rice moved to send a letter to the Public Space Committee opposing the Carlink/Jott's Car Rental application for use of public space at 1400 Maryland Ave. NE. Mr. Rice said that like with Cluck-U Chicken, the ANC here was taking a position that could cause economic harm to a local business. He wondered why some commissioners were concerned about protecting Cluck-U but not Carlink. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Rice moved to send a letter listing vacant/abandoned properties in SMD 6A06 to DCRA and OTR and request documentation of outcomes. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Rice moved to send a letter of support to DDOT for light rail tracks between the Minnesota Avenue and Union Station metro stations. The motion was approved without objection.

Mr. Rice moved to remove the following people from the Committee because they have moved out of the area: Sherry Brown, Craig Ward and Brendan Danaher. The motion was accepted without objection.

Mr. Rice moved to add the following people as new members to the Committee: Rich Luna, Bill Schultheiss, Mary Spencer, Dea Varsovczky. The motion was accepted without objection.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee's report was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach Committee

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the following grant was approved without objection: $1,298.36 to Ludlow Taylor Elementary School PTSA to purchase bench repair materials.

Mr. Fengler moved to approve a letter to Gallaudet University thanking them for hosting the ANC 6A website. The motion passed without objection.

Ms. Nelson said there have been a few leads for sign interpreters to assist at ANC meetings, but ultimately no success in finding anyway. 

Ms. Nelson said she has asked the Hill Rag and Voice of the Hill to increase distribution points in SMD 6A08, and that the Hill Rag says it will be adding additional locations in commercial establishments.

Mr. Fengler moved to accept Ms. Nelson's nomination of Barbara Anderson to serve on the Committee. The motion passed without objection.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the following grant was approved without objection: $500 to START for the purchase of books for use by the Lincoln Park book club.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the following grant was approved without objection: $995.80 to Maury Elementary School PTSA for the purchase of equipment needed to support the plant and animal life classroom science laboratory.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee's report was accepted without objection.
Public Safety Committee

Raphael Marshall announced the appointment of Diane Groomes as the new 1st Police District Commander.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee's report was accepted without objection.
Schools Committee

Mr. Borbely moved to remove constituent Mary Spencer from the Committee and add constituent Audra LeBlanc to the Committee, as Mary Spencer would now be serving on the Economic Development & Zoning Committee. The motion passed without objection.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee's report was accepted without objection.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Mr. Fengler reported that MPD is working to install digital still solar-powered, motion-detecting cameras in the alley between 12th and 13th Street south of H and north of Linden, as part of a pilot program to identify illegal dumping or illegal spray painting or other crimes. He asked the Public Safety Committee to work on developing this program.

NEW BUSINESS
I. RESPONSE TO KATRINA. 

Mr. Ibangha moved that $500 be donated to an organization to assist the victims of Hurricane Katrina. Ms. Mack raised concerns about whether such a donation would be permissible under ANC bylaws and District regulations. Mr. Alberti said he applauded the sentiment but would rather encourage ANC Commissioners to reach out to everyone they know to make donations. He said such a donation would be in violation of District law, as grants must go to organizations and must benefit people who live within the ANC. Mr. Ibangha said the Armory is in ANC 6A. Ms. Mack said she wanted to find a way to make such a donation work, and would urge that the amount be increased to $3,000. Mr. Fengler moved to refer the matter to the Outreach Committee. Mr. Rice said he has deep emotional connection to New Orleans and applauded the sentiment but cautioned against doing something good that would get the ANC in trouble. He said a previous ANC had gotten in trouble with the auditor for buying flowers for someone's funeral. He said he would like to make such a donation but wanted to make sure it's done right. Mr. Borbely said he thought the issues raised were technicalities and said he did not believe the ANC would get in trouble for making such a donation. The motion to refer to committee passed 6-2-0, with Mr. Alberti, Ms. Beatty, Mr. Fengler, Ms. Holden, Ms. Mack and Mr. Rice voting in support.

II. SHERWOOD COMMUNITY FUN DAY AND SENIOR CITIZEN DAY
Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC not support the September 17 Sherwood Community Fun Day and Senior Citizen Day. 

Mr. Fengler said he had just received a letter about the event from Jordan Washington, of Friends of Sherwood, yesterday. Mr. Borbely said may have been his fault -- that Mr. Washington had given him a copy on August 18 and may have wanted him to pass it on to Mr. Fengler, but had forgotten about it until September 7. 

Mr. Fengler read from the letter: the event will include entertainment, gospel music, food bags for seniors, fun games for children, etc., and the following invited guests: the Washington Wizards, the Washington Mystics and leaders from the local chapter of the NAACP. 

Mr. Fengler said that when the ANC decided not to oppose the Fathers Day event earlier in the year, the event took place and all his fears were realized: there was loud music, trash and public drinking, and the event spilled out onto the street.

Mr. Alberti said he visited the Fathers Day event three times and on all three visits he saw at most 20 adults in the playground area, but 100-150 people in the sidewalk. He said he went by at 6:30 and there were still 100-150 people with coolers and lawn chairs, and that there was considerable public drinking. He said there was a huge athletic field with no one on it. He said kids were playing on a Moonbounce that he wasn't sure was legal. He said he felt lied to by Mr. Washington.

Anwar Saleem, a resident and president of H Street Main Street, said he was at the event and thought it went well. He said most people mingled on the sidewalk only after the event ended; most activity took place inside. He said there were basketball games and a barbeque. He said he saw no public drinking. He said there were police officers present. He warned that by opposing the event the ANC would be creating a social and cultural issue of misunderstanding -- a divide that he said he doesn't think the community wants.

Ms. Mack said there will always be trash after a community event, but that such events are not every day, just a few days of the year.

Mr. Luna said he passed by the Fathers Day event between 8 and 8:15 and saw many cars with Maryland license plates and saw a group of 20-30 people drinking.

Mr. McKoy said it's just human nature for people to get together.

Mr. Ibangha said this event has been going on for 23 years, and he doesn't understand why the ANC would want to come and shut it down.

Mr. Borbely said he sees race and class as a big part of this. He said this is an event largely attended by black people. With the neighborhood already changing so much, he said the ANC should put 150% effort into trying to make such social gatherings, the heart of a community, work rather than just saying no. He said the ANC should try to improve relations with the Sherwood Recreation Center.

Mr. Fengler withdrew his motion without objection. He said he challenged everyone to attend the event to see the problems for themselves.

III. HA HU GROCERY

Mr. Borbely asked the ANC to appoint someone to represent it at the September 28 roll-call / status hearing on the ANC's protest of Ha Hu Grocery's (1451 Maryland Ave. NE) application for a Class B liquor license. He said he would be going anyway to represent individual protestants and would be glad to represent the ANC. He asked Ms. Beatty if she would prefer representing the ANC. She said yes. Mr. Borbely moved that Ms. Beatty represent the ANC at the Sept 28 Ha Hu Grocery hearing. The motion passed without objection.

COMMUNITY COMMENTS
Heather Schoell, a resident and a writer for the Hill Rag, said she wanted to point out that everything that Ms. Mack had asked Mr. Washington to do at the Fathers Day event -- stop the event by 6, make sure the participants stayed off the sidewalk, and ensure police supervision -- apparently did not occur.

Mr. McKoy asked how nominees are selected, for committees. Mr. Fengler said he would explain the process to him after the meeting.

A resident said he thought the ANC was spending too much money on advertising and should broaden its outreach efforts, for example by passing out flyers in local churches. He said advertising does not seem to be drawing in a diverse group of residents.

ADJOURNMENT

On Mr. Fengler's motion and without objection, the ANC adjourned at about 9:15.

Respectfully submitted by Mr. Borbely
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